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Introduction
In this paper we summarise some of the results of a report Key 
Competencies in On the Job Training completed early this year and 
report on some research currently being undertaken in NSW as part of 
the commonwealth key competencies pilot projects. The current research 
project attempts to trial some of the suggested strategies for 
developing key competencies in industry settings which arose out of the 
above report. The research was funded by the NSW Department of Training 
and Education Coordination. Before doing this however, we place this 
research project into its wider Socio-political and theoretical 
contexts.

Interestingly the socio-political context of the key competencies is an 
international one. Over recent years governments in all English 
speaking countries, have attempted to develop links between the 
curriculum of formal education and the what are often described as the 
"needs" of the workplace. The SCANS report in the USA What Work 
Requires of Schools  (1991), the development of the GNVQs and core 
skills in Britain, the competency- based reforms in New Zealand, are 
similar to the development of the key competencies in Australia. The 
argument put by the proponents of this view of education is that it 
should help students to develop a range of competencies which are 
necessary if they are to work in the high skills economy (of the 
future) and the key competencies (or similar ) are those competencies.

On the whole, the education community has been opposed to these 
developments. As usual, the basis of this opposition is the belief that 
the only legitimate focus of education is propositional knowledge as 
exemplified in traditional subjects and disciplines (see for example 
Anderson 1980, Carr 1992). As has been pointed out in many publications 
over recent years however (Hager 1994, Barker 1994, Young 1992), this 
belief has engendered the dichotomous thinking which views vocational 
education and training as mechanistic, technocratic, meritocratic, 
narrow, practical etc and general education, as holistic, democratic, 
egalitarian, broad, participatory, etc. 

Over the last few years there is evidence of an increasing uneasiness 
and fragmentation amongst the critics of vocational education and 
training as they come to see that the egalitarianism they seek may be 
obstructed by their own views. This uneasiness is compounded as they 
see increasing numbers of students in the post compulsory years opt for 
vocational education and training rather than pursue general education. 
Then there are those who, while assuming the superiority of 
propositional knowledge, feel that a curriculum based on the key 



competencies may be a better way to develop the higher order 
competencies than one based on traditional subjects and disciplines. 
That is, that multidisciplinary and holistic curricula may overcome the 
obvious failure of traditional subject based general education to 
develop higher order competencies amongst students (see Lohrey 1995). 

The theoretical context for the key competencies is complex. Research 
and thinking in cognitive psychology have implications for 
conceptualising the nature of the key competencies. This includes work 
on the nature of situated learning, work on practical intelligence, 
novice/expert comparisons, and, of course, the voluminous work on 
transfer which stretches over decades. Each one of these areas is a sub 
field in its own right and few if any researchers have brought the 

findings from these areas together despite the fact that they have in 
common the importance of learning outside formal educational settings. 
But there is also work in the area of critical thinking undertaken by 
philosophers which is relevant as is the work on experiential education 
and reflective practice. In addition research into curriculum has 
implications for the key competencies. Unfortunately the vast amount of 
money spent on piloting the key competencies has not been co-ordinated. 
This is not wholly a bad thing but it can be contrasted to research in 
say, primary industries or health where a series of funded co -ordinate 
projects aimed at clarifying an important question is the norm. Perhaps 
some of the money could still be used to conduct some meta-analyses of 
the findings of the myriad key competencies which have been funded over 
the past few years.

What does seem promising as an over-all conceptual framework for 
understanding the key competencies is the recent work on learning in 
the workplace. However, conceptualising education and the workplace in 
the dichotomous way discussed above, inevitably divides theory from 
practice and creates the perennial problem of how to bring them 
together again when attempting to account for human action in the 
world. The dearth of satisfactory solutions to the theory/practice 
problem has generated a host of attempts in more recent educational 
writings to solve the problem. These attempts range from School's 
`reflective practitioner' to problem-based learning. According to Yates 
& Chandler (1991: 133-134) recent work in the cognitive psychology of 
knowledge shows the need to "de-emphasise the spurious 
theory-and-practice connotations" that surround the declarative 
knowledge/procedural knowledge and similar distinctions because "they 
do not necessarily represent independent modes of functioning". 

Situated learning theory (Brown et al. 1989, Lave 1988, Chaiklin and 
Lave 1993) provides another recent example of an attempt to bypass the 
theory/practice problem. According to Lave (1988: 1):

"`Cognition' observed in everyday practice is distributed - stretched 



over, not divided among - mind, body, activity and culturally organised 
settings (which include other actors)." 

Hence, Lave continues, the need to view "cognition as a nexus of 
relations between the mind at work and the world in which it works." 
The problem for situated learning theory is that it seems to be unable 
to progress beyond such holistic statements to an analysis of what they 
imply.

Overall, it can be said that while there is a common recognition of the 
need to re conceptualise the theory/practice dichotomy and its 
attendant limitations, no attempt thus far seems to have been notably 
successful. However a number of fairly clear principles about workplace 
learning can be drawn from this work:

1. It is very different from classroom learning.
2.It is not very reliant on teachers and formal curricula.
3.Knowledge is not favoured over practice; rather the two are 
integrated in a seamless whole of `know how'.
4.This `know how' grows and develops with appropriately structured 
experience.
5. This `know how' is often implicit.

Points 3 to 5 are further illustrated by research findings on the 
development of expertise. According to this research, expert 
practitioners in a particular field have a repertoire of highly 
developed mental schemata that they have accumulated from experience. 

These schemata are drawn on by practitioners to recognise, classify and 
deal with the problems that confront them in their workplaces (see, 
e.g., Yates and Chandler 1991). Thus novice teachers employ general 
principles learnt in their teacher education course to try to analyse 
and solve problems encountered in their first forays into classroom 
teaching. Rather than employing such general principles, expert 
teachers automatically perceive new problems as reformulations of old 
ones and quickly fashion an appropriate response. This kind of research 
finding has been taken to indicate that workplace learning is richer 
than had been assumed previously. Rather than practitioners merely 
using general theories to analyse workplace problems and devise 
solutions, it appears that general theory may be somehow transformed by 
experience into mental schemata that are relatively context specific. 
This is reflected in the increasing realisation that graduates of 
academic courses are not yet equipped as competent practitioners. Hence 
the importance in various occupations of novices taking part in 
mandatory professional years, internships, probationary periods, 
practicums, etc.

So there does, in fact, seem to be an increasing acceptance of the 
importance of learning in the workplace and, implicitly, the need to 



break down the dichotomies between (formal/general) education and work, 
theory and practice, knowing that and knowing how, mental and manual, 
etc. in order to produce higher order competencies and expertise. The 
question, then, is whether the key competencies are a vehicle for 
challenging this dichotomous thinking and producing this higher order 
thinking and, if so, how they might be taught/learnt.

Some questions which need to be asked are: 
•Can these higher order competencies be developed through workplace 
learning alone and, if so, in what sort of workplaces?
•How much does this situated or authentic learning need to be enhanced 
in the workplace eg through coaching, mentoring, job rotation, etc
•Is there a need to have a more coherent link between learning in the 
workplace and formal teaching/learning (in schools, TAFE colleges and 
Universities.
•How should the formal education system structure its curriculum in 
order that higher order competencies are developed- is there a need for 
an integrated multidisciplinary curriculum as proposed by Lohrey, based 
on the example of Alverno College in the US, where all subjects aim to 
develop the same competencies and which obviously depend on an unusual 
degree of co-operation commitment and time to co ordinate the subjects. 

The following research projects do not provide definitive answers to 
any of these questions. As is the case with most commissioned research 
these research projects were designed to answer questions designed by 
policy makers/public officials who had certain agendas which do not 
correspond exactly to those of the researchers. The research projects 
were also undertaken within a very short and unnegotiable time line 
which limited the methodologies which could be employed. Nevertheless 
it is hoped they will clarify a few issues about the extent to which 
key competencies can be developed in the workplace and how this might 
be done. Inevitably this research has produced more questions than it 
has answered.

Aims of the "Key Competencies in On-the-Job Training" project 
In this project we have sought to do a number of things:
1. To analyse the views of trainers' and managers' as to the importance 
of the key competencies in their enterprises and to develop an overall 
industry profile of the perceived importance of the key competencies.

2. To determine the extent to which trainees and apprentices in 
industry actually possess the key competencies. (The five industries 
chosen were Hairdressing, Electrical, Metals, Hospitality and Timber 
Retail. Six firms in each industry were chosen where possible from 
large medium and small firms) Possession included both the breadth of 
the key competencies (how many do the trainees possess) and the depth 
of the key competencies (how many aspects of the individual competency 



do they possess,)
3. To examine training arrangements in the various industries and the 
individual firms which make up the industry. This includes an 
examination of the industry's curriculum documents, the actual training 
practices both formal and non-formal in the industry and also the 
assessment practices.
4. To develop strategies for improving training in the key 
competencies, including "curriculum support, development of training 
strategies, (and assessment and reporting structures- though these are 
not dealt with in this paper).

Methodology
The researchers used three data gathering methods: interviews with 
supervisors /trainers/ managers in 6 firms in five industries 
(Hairdressing, Hospitality, Metals, Electricity, Timber retail. The 
industries and the actual firms were chose by the client in association 
with the industry ITABS), interviews with the trainees, observations at 
the 30 firms and a telephone survey of 100 firms - 20 from each of the 
industries. 

Results 
In line with the four aims of this project the overall results from the 
project will be summarised under the following headings:

A. Workplace Supervisors' perceptions of the key competencies
B. The incidence of the key competencies amongst trainees and 
 apprentices
C. Nature of existing on-the-job curriculum

A.Workplace Supervisors' perceptions of the key competencies
Very few managers or trainers were aware of the existence of the key 
competencies, let alone of the elements of which they consist or of the 
various levels of the competencies. However the overwhelming majority 
of trainers/managers interviewed, along with the respondents to the 
survey, clearly indicated that their trainees/apprentices needed at 
least some of the key competencies to carry out their daily tasks. 
Collecting, analysing and organising information
The main examples of collection, analysis and organisation of 
information as an essential part of the work were in those jobs where 
it was important to find out customers' needs and present them with a 
range of alternatives from which to choose. The main jobs where this 
applies are hairdressing, timber/building materials (TABMA) and 
hospitality. For example, in the hairdressing industry, often the 
apprentice is required to collect a range of styles in portfolio form 
to enable the client to make a suitable choice of preferred style. This 
visual collection of information also allows the apprentice to 
determine the needs of the client in a more explicit manner as in many 
cases, the customers' needs are only partly understood or articulated 
and they are looking to the trainee/apprentice for help in clarifying 



the options. 
Communicating ideas and information
This was rated by respondents to the survey as one of the most 
important competencies, though the degree to which it was used by 
trainees/apprentices varied considerably. In the customer service 

industries (hairdressing, timber/building materials (TABMA) and 
hospitality) having to communicate effectively with customers was rated 
as very important. In the TABMA traineeship, trainees have to answer 
phones, place phone orders, and work effectively with other staff, as 
well as dealing with customers and advising them. In hairdressing, as 
well as presenting clients with options by discussing various styles, 
etc., trainees are expected to ensure that waiting customers are 
relaxed, e.g. by offering them coffee. They are also required to sell 
hair products to clients for after care, etc. In hospitality trainees 
need to advise on wine selection, talk to and negotiate with others in 
the work team when functions are being organised, and so on.
Planning and organising activities
Overall, there was much less support of this competency being needed by 
trainees/apprentices in their work. This reflected the view that 
trainees/apprentices carry out work that has been planned and organised 
by others. In the metals traineeship, the few instances of supervisors 
seeing a role for this competency involved trainees `prioritising' the 
work that they had been assigned. A one year traineeship was seen as to 
short to allow any more scope for this competency. In the TABMA 
traineeship, relevant examples of this competency were working out the 
delivery routine, i.e. how to load the truck, etc. and finding out if 
an order can be met from current stock, and, if not, making 
arrangements for it to be met by the earliest possible date. 
Working with others and in teams
In one way or another, teamwork is seen as very important in the 
workplaces of all five industries studied. In the hairdressing industry 
for instance, working in a salon was described very much as a team 
operation in delivery of services to clients. In the hospitality 
industry when a function is held all team members must ensure that the 
delivery of food and beverages is kept up at the same level to all 
guests, to allow a structured progression for the proceedings 
throughout the course of the event i.e. speeches at a wedding are made 
after the dessert plates have been removed and the champagne is poured.
Using mathematical ideas and techniques
Work in all five industries studied requires the performance of basic 
mathematical calculations. Hence all survey respondents rated this as a 
significant key competency. That this competency was not rated even 
higher is probably due to the perception that in most cases the 
calculations are not very difficult, though, for successful job 
outcomes they need to be done right.
Problem solving
While this was rated as a significant competency for work performance 
in all of the five industries studied, some hesitancy about its 



importance for trainees/apprentices was evident. In the three 
industries centred on customer service, problem solving tended to be 
interpreted as dealing with a dissatisfied customer. While 
trainees/apprentices are expected to deal with minor customer problems, 
it was generally seen as the role of management to solve more difficult 
problems. In electrical and metals, problem solving tended to be viewed 
as fault finding and it was agreed that trainees/apprentices need to do 
at least some of this at a basic level.

Using technology
Work in all five industries studied required the use of machines of one 
kind or another. Hence this key competency was generally rated as 
either important or very important in the surveys. Overall the use of 
machines by trainees/apprentices in their work appeared to be 
relatively routine.
Cultural understanding
Overall this was not rated as a major competency for work performance 
in the five industries studied. However it was rated more highly in the 
three industries centred on customer service. The highest rating was in 

hospitality reflecting the strong awareness in that industry of the 
need to cater for tourists of all nationalities. 
In summary, on the part of the trainers managers the understanding of 
the key competencies and the perception of their relevance for trainees 
was very limited. There were no cases where trainers speculated on the 
links between the competencies for example or of how they might be used 
in different contexts from those tightly tied to the current work of 
the trainees. 

B.The incidence of the key competencies amongst trainees and 
apprentices 
This section aggregates the information on the extent to which the 
trainees possess the key competencies as revealed by the interviews and 
observations in six workplaces in each of the five industries. 
"Manifestly" present meant all the sub components of the key competency 
as defined in NSW the ministerial working paper were present, "mostly", 
meant three or more, "partly" meant two or more. In only one case in 
all the firms studied was a key competency manifestly present. In the 
vast majority of cases the competencies were partly present. 
Collecting, analysing and organising information
The workplace visits confirmed that in the clear majority of cases this 
competency was partly present amongst trainees (18). In far fewer cases 
was it mostly present or absent, and in only one case was it manifestly 
present. 
These figures broadly reflect the wider survey results discussed in the 
previous section. The exception is the hospitality figures which, 
judging from the wider survey results, might have been expected to show 
a greater role for this key competency.
Communicating ideas and information



Not surprisingly the customer service industries have 
trainees/apprentices whose communication competency was present at a 
higher level than the other industries eg hairdressing 5 mostly present 
metals 0 mostly present. In the three customer service industries there 
were fourteen instances of this competency being mostly present or 
manifestly present and four instances of partly present. In the other 
industries there were only two cases of this being mostly present and 
eleven of it being partly present. 
Planning and organising activities
Once again the customer service industries have trainees/apprentices 
whose incidence of this key competency is at a higher level than the 
other two industries. In the three customer service industries there 
were five instances of this competency being mostly present or 
manifestly present and eleven instances of partly present. In the other 
industries there were no cases of this key competency being either 
mostly present or manifestly present and only five of it being partly 
present. 
Working with others and in teams
The workplace visits showed the significant role of this key competency 
in the industries studied. In most cases it was partly present amongst 
trainees (16). In eight cases it was more than partly present and there 
were three cases of it being absent. 
Using mathematical ideas and techniques
The workplace visits showed that in the overwhelming majority of cases 
this key competency was only partly present amongst 
trainees/apprentices (24). In three cases it was more than partly 
present and there were no cases of it being absent. 
Problem solving
The workplace visits showed that in the overwhelming majority of cases 
this key competency was only partly present amongst 
trainees/apprentices (20). In five cases it was more than partly 
present and in five cases it was absent.
Using technology

The workplace visits showed that in the overwhelming majority of cases 
this key competency was only partly present amongst 
trainees/apprentices (22). In five cases it was more than partly 
present and in three cases it was absent. 
Cultural understanding
The workplace visits showed that in the clear majority of cases this 
key competency was only partly present amongst trainees/apprentices 
(17). In only one case was it more than partly present and in twelve 
cases it was absent. 

C.Nature of existing on-the-job curriculum
There is considerable variation in the extent to which a documented 
curriculum or the like exists for the five diverse instances of 
on-the-job training considered in this report. The documents vary from 
`training orders', which generally provided little or no detail about 



curriculum to `training records' which provide much more detailed and 
relevant information. Each field studied will be discussed in relation 
to the available documents.
Hairdressing
Hairdressing is a standard indentured apprenticeship of up to four 
years involving attendance at a TAFE Trade course for one day a week 
during the first two years of the apprenticeship. This is specified in 
the relevant "Vocational Training Order" under section 22 of the 
Industrial & Commercial Training Act 1989. Section (e) of this 
"Vocational Training Order" also sets out the requirements for 
"appropriate on-the-job training" under six blocks over a four year 
period. However, the topics mentioned are a basic list of the technical 
skills of the trade. One of the Hairdressing businesses interviewed in 
the case studies had developed its own detailed curriculum for 
on-the-job training of its apprentices. This is divided into seven 
blocks each of which is assessed. The number of topics in a block 
varies from five to fourteen. Topics such as "How to greet a client", 
"Caring for our clients", "Filing client cards", and "Advice to clients 
is so simple" reflected a planned addressing of the key competencies 
within the context of effective customer service in hairdressing.
Timber/Building (TABMA)
This is a one year training program featuring eight days intensive 
off-the-job training scattered through the course of the year at TABMA 
Headquarters, with the balance of the training occurring on-the-job. 
The training program is formally known as the Customer Service and 
Sales Enterprise Training Program. This training program has a 41 page 
booklet, the TABMA Training Enterprise Training Program - Training 
Record Book, which provides details of required on-the-job training. 
One of the stated purposes of the booklet is to provide "..... a guide 
to the employer, the employee and the off-the-job trainer [on]... the 
experience which should occur over the course of the training, both at 
work and at the training facility." This document sets out 57 
competencies arranged under 9 units. Some of the key competencies 
identified in the case study interviews are fairly explicit in the 
document, e.g. the "Customer Service and Communication" and "Selling 
Skills" units incorporate "collecting, analysing and organising 
information", "communicating ideas and information" and "problem 
solving". 
Hospitality
This is a one year traineeship comprising 13 weeks of off-the-job 
training at TAFE and 39 weeks on-the-job training in employment. This 
traineeship has a 36 page book, the Hospitality Industry Traineeship 
Food and Beverage Service Training Plan (October 1988), which provides 
details of required on-the-job training. In keeping with the above 
finding that all of the key competencies have a significant presence in 
the work of the Food and Beverage Attendant, it is possible to identify 
in the Training Plan book some aspects of all eight key competencies.

Electrical



This covers the standard indentured four year Electrical 
Fitter-Mechanic apprenticeship. This apprenticeship involves a choice 
of two modes for attendance at the TAFE Trade course - either the 
conventional one day a week during the apprenticeship or by a `block' 
mode (for further details see the Electrical Industry Case Study - 
Section 3.4 of this Report). Arrangements for these apprenticeships are 
specified in the relevant "Vocational Training Order". This "Vocational 
Training Order" sets no requirements for "appropriate on-the-job 
training". The key competencies (or anything resembling them) are 
simply not addressed in this "Vocational Training Order".
Metals
This is a one year traineeship comprising 3 days a week of on-the-job 
training in employment together with completion of a Metal Fabrication 
course at TAFE. This traineeship has a 68 page book, the Training 
Achievement Record: Metals and Engineering Traineeship, which, amongst 
other things, provides details of required on-the-job training. The 
four key competencies that the case studies identified as being most 
important in trainees' work, i.e. "working with others and in teams", 
"using mathematical ideas and techniques", "problem solving", and 
"using technology" were all able to be identified at various stages of 
the book. 

Discussion of Results
Some general points about key competencies
Despite the fact that there is little formal understanding of the key 
competencies amongst trainers and managers, there is a high level of 
commitment to the notion of generic skills. The extent of this 
commitment is, however, limited to their own workplace needs as they 
perceive them. Thus, in the hairdressing industry for example, there is 
a strong commitment to developing communication competencies and 
planning competencies. In the metals traineeship there is not felt to 
be a major need to develop the cultural understanding of trainees or 
their communication competencies, but a strong need is felt to develop 
mathematical ideas and the ability to work in a team.

The industry visits and responses indicate that there is a strong 
possibility that competencies can be transferred within an industry. 
Later year apprentices interviewed expressed confidence that they could 
take the competencies they had developed in their enterprise to other 
firms. This view was confirmed by the responses to the survey and by 
trainers interviewed - there was a high level of agreement about the 
competencies needed in the industry as a whole. However, it is unlikely 
that trainee/apprentices will be able to transfer the competencies they 
possess from one industry to another. Since there was not a commitment 
in any enterprise to look at the key competencies as a whole, trainees 
will be unlikely to possess all the competencies relevant to the new 
industry, or if they do possess them, they will not necessarily be at 
the appropriate level. For example, on the evidence outlined above, it 
is unlikely that a trainee in the metals traineeship will have the 
communications and cultural understanding needed for the hospitality 



traineeship.

It is important that the development of the key competencies needs to 
be seen as developmental process stretching out along a substantial 
part of the life span. When trainees/apprentices start their employment 
with a firm, their participation is peripheral and they are seen as 
only partly legitimate members of that enterprise. The more that a 
trainee/apprentice becomes a full participant in the social and 
technical world of the enterprise the higher the level of the key 
competency becomes. This is illustrated by the fact that as apprentices 
move into later years of their indentures, the greater the extent of 

and the level of the key competencies possessed. For example, fourth 
year apprentices in an electrical firm had higher competency levels 
than the first year apprentices in the same industry. In the 
hairdressing industry, first year apprentices undertake a limited range 
of tasks such as cleaning the salon, washing clients' hair, etc. and 
proceed in later years to more complex tasks such as perming and 
colouring. Even in these later years, however, there is limited 
autonomous work and the qualified professional more often undertakes 
most of the advanced technical work. During the first year a program of 
experimenting on `foam mannequins' after work is the norm and as 
apprentices improve techniques and capacity to deal with customers, 
these skills being gained through observation and imitation, they are 
allowed to move into authentic work.

For trainees engaged in a one year program it is possible that such 
full participation may take a number of years to attain, depending on 
the complexity of the work and the enterprise. 

Where the trainees are older (e.g. TABMA) they possessed greater 
numbers of the key competencies as well as higher levels of them. The 
major reason for this seems to have been the fact that the vast 
majority of the trainees had been members of the firms for considerable 
periods before they commenced the traineeship. 

Training arrangements
Despite the fact that trainers and managers perceive the key 
competencies to be important, there is virtually no explicit training 
to develop them. The fact that we found evidence that 
trainees/apprentices possess at least some of the key competencies 
indicates this may not be as serious a problem as it appears to be at 
first. If the key competencies can be developed through informal means 
such as job rotation schemes, work simulations eg on foam dummies, 
observing experts undertaking authentic work activity, or being coached 
in a one to one situation, it is reasonable to ask if there is there a 
need for more formal training? 
It appears that the key competencies are embedded in various 
combinations in ordinary work settings and that the learning of the 



skills and the associated attitudes will often lead to the development 
of the required levels of these competencies. At the same time, 
trainees appear to develop ways of understanding and knowing where 
their current work fits with other things that they have done during 
their traineeship. In other words they are developing cognitive schemes 
at the same time as they are developing skills and attitudes. However, 
as mentioned above, this is a gradual process of enculturation and 
cognitive development. Our findings indicate that in the vast majority 
of cases the trainees/apprentices do not possess all the key 
competencies, and that those that they do possess, are rarely at high 
levels. So, if we accept the judgement of the Finn and Mayer committees 
that all of the key competencies are needed to enable young people to 
function effectively in a range of social, work and educational 
situations, then a problem does exist. 

There are a complex web of factors that affect the nature of the 
training in the key competencies and the extent to which an individual 
trainee/apprentice develops them. While it may be possible to infer a 
causal relationship between the training practices and the development 
of key competencies in individuals, there are so many variables in each 
situation, that we would caution against drawing simplistic conclusions 
about this process. Rather, we suggest, this study will result in a 
number of tentative hypotheses which need further investigation.

Major factors which affect the nature of training for the key 

competencies are:

1. The training culture in the industry
2. The nature of the work in the industry
3. The size of the firm
There are obviously other factors such as the trainer's understanding 
of the learning/teaching processes and the age, experience and capacity 
of the trainee/apprentice. However we deal here with the three main 
factors

To add to this complexity, each of these variables can have a number of 
dimensions within it. Obviously these variables are not discrete 
categories. In this study we were able to discern instances where all 
of these variables combined to produce first class training and a clear 
development of the key competencies in the trainees. In other 
instances, less happy combinations of these variables produced no real 
training in the key competencies and very little development of key 
competencies in individuals.

1. Training culture
As can be seen in the industry studies below, the hotel section of the 
hospitality industry, for example, has a high commitment to training. 
One of the major reasons for this, is the international nature of the 



industry and the career possibilities available within it. Many of the 
big hotels are members of international chains. A significant number of 
key staff in the big hotels have been foreign trained or have gained 
experience in overseas hotels where there has been a strong tradition 
of training. Thus there is an international training benchmark which 
sets the national standard. The internationalisation of the industry 
also means that the labour force is uniquely mobile. For the big hotels 
there is in effect an international labour market which is highly 
trained. This affects the attitude to training in two ways: first, the 
fear of losing a trainee to another employer (in effect losing an 
investment) is balanced by the fact that others who have been well 
trained in other hotels will be available for employment. In effect 
training is often seen as being undertaken for the industry rather than 
for the individual enterprise. Second, the competition in the market is 
intense and measured by international standards of service that are 
transparent and easily understood and evaluated by customers. The 
result is that in most of the larger establishments training is formal, 
systematic and widespread. Even here, however, there is no explicit 
training in the key competencies. Rather the key competencies are 
developed through the trainee becoming immersed in the real work. At 
one five star hotel, there was one of the best examples of training 
arrangements where the immersion was gradual and supervised. A 
systematic job rotation scheme is a major part of the traineeship. This 
includes working in fine and middle level restaurants (as a waiter and 
kitchen hand), in banqueting, in sales, in various bars and in room 
service. The trainee is shown what to do in the various jobs and the 
why and how are also explained. In many of the hotels jobs, the trainee 
works as member of a team. This is reinforced by monthly meetings to 
raise issues and ideas and discuss problems. This is all a part of the 
hotel's total quality service philosophy, but it contributes to the 
communication competencies regarded as vital to the enterprise and 
industry. Some other large hotels do not have such a systematic scheme 
to develop the range of work competencies, preferring instead to use 
trainees in a few low skill jobs. 

Although smaller enterprises rarely have such systematic training, the 
fact that the industry itself has this international commitment to 
training means that even smaller firms have been inculcated into the 
training culture. At a restaurant in Darling Harbour, for example, the 

manager has tertiary qualifications in hospitality as well as 
international experience, and has initiated, with the bar supervisor, 
an informal training program in bar work for the trainees. Staff are 
required to learn a new procedure every day and are rotated in the 
various jobs in the bar area.

In even smaller enterprises such as a small inner city public house 
with a restaurant, there was little formal training, but because the 
trainee is the longest serving employee, she has had the opportunity to 



work in all the areas of the hotel's operations and has already 
developed most of the key competencies through this long term 
experience. The fact that there are also long standing, well known TAFE 
courses in this industry also helps to preserve the training culture.

In the hairdressing industry there is also a culture of training that 
has developed over a long period. Hairdressing apprenticeships, which 
include a TAFE component, have been the major vehicle for the training 
of young people over many decades. Training has also been encouraged, 
and indeed often led, by the product suppliers (Schwarzkof, Redken 
etc). They provide in-salon training for their products and offer other 
technical training courses. 

This was the only industry where trainees were expected to train in 
their own time. While the industrial implications of this are currently 
under review, this fact is further evidence of the long standing 
commitment to training. In all of the hairdressing enterprises that we 
visited and surveyed, there was a training philosophy (sometimes 
implicit) which underpinned the training. The belief was that the 
combination of competencies needed in the trade were only able to be 
developed after much practice and a gradual introduction to real work. 
Thus, training included working on `foam mannequins'/friends etc. after 
work and working with an expert in the real salon. This included both 
observing and helping them, at first in simple work, then in 
increasingly complex work in later years.

It is worth pointing out that this was one of the few industries in 
which employers has thought about the links between on-the-job and 
off-the-job training. In essence there was a belief that the TAFE 
courses were a good foundation for an employee, but that the real 
understanding of the needs of the job has to be supplied by on-the-job 
training, especially in the areas such as customer service. 

By contrast, in the timber and hardware industry there is not a long 
tradition and culture of training. Most, firms are small; they do not 
have people employed as trainers, and all training is informal 
on-the-job training concentrating on practical tasks in the real work 
situation. Despite the attempts by the Association to introduce a 
systematic training scheme not all enterprises were following its 
stipulated training which is on the coaching/mentoring role required of 
the supervisor. 

2. Nature of work
Differences in the nature of work are a major factor in the way 
training is both conceived and organised. These differences exist both 
across different industries and within industries. 

• Across different industries
From the results collected in this study, the most significant 
dichotomy is between those industries with an essentially customer 



focus and those without. Put simply, the key competencies as a whole 
were broadly present in the work of trainees/apprentices in the three 
customer service industries studied (i.e. hairdressing, timber/building 

materials (TABMA) and hospitality). By contrast only some of the key 
competencies were broadly present in the work of trainees/apprentices 
in the other two industries (electrical and metals). The main reason 
why `collecting, analysing and organising information', `communicating 
ideas and information', and `planning and organising activities' were 
significant in the three customer service industries studied, yet 
relatively absent in the electrical and metals industries would appear 
to be that these competencies are required to meet customer needs 
effectively. In these industries, trainees/apprentices were required to 
find out customers' needs and present them with a range of alternatives 
from which to choose. In many cases, the customers' needs are only 
partly thought through or articulated and they are looking to the 
trainee for help in clarifying the options. This requires capacities 
both to collect, analyse and organise information and to communicate 
ideas and information. Likewise, especially in more complex instances, 
there is a requirement to plan and organise a sequence of events to 
help bring about the outcome that the customer has chosen. Further work 
involving a greater range of industries would clarify these issues.

• Within industries
There are couple of examples of the difference between the nature of 
work within industries which help to explain differences in training 
arrangements and the quality of this training.

In the food and beverage stream of the hospitality industry, the 
variety of tasks carried out by the trainees include: waitressing, 
kitchen hand work, banquet organisation, sales and bar work. This 
necessitates the development of a range of the key competencies as is 
illustrated in the industry case study (Section 3.3). Associated with 
this is the need for a significant degree of training
By contrast the accommodation stream was far more limited in the range 
of tasks that need to be performed. There was, for example, limited 
customer contact, little need to use calculations or to solve problems. 
As a result, with one exception, there was very little training 
on-the-job and what training there was extremely task focused. Thus 
there were few opportunities for these trainees to develop the range 
and depth of the key competencies that more complex jobs and the 
training associated with them may lead to. While this is an obvious 
point, viz. that the less complex the job the less key competencies are 
used in its performance, it does have serious implications for equity 
if we accept that all trainees need the range of key competencies for 
effective participation in work society and education.

3. Size of the firm
On the basis of the evidence in this study it is clear that large and 



medium sized firms undertake much more systematic and coherent training 
than small firms. Examples of this structured training in big and 
medium sized firms are too be found in workplace 224 and 126. Other 
examples exist in the Electrical apprenticeship at a variety of firms 
i.e. workplace 324 and 325. 

Workplace 325 for example, has a training scheme which starts with the 
selection and testing of prospective apprentices in mathematics and 
communication competence. This organisation has a Skill Centre which 
concentrates in the development of practical skills and personal 
development for first year apprentices. The practical skills include 
basic areas such as handtool use, machining, wiring, mechanical 
fitting, etc. Apprentices keep records of their own progress in a log 
book which can be used for a reference for on-the-job activities. The 
personal development program involves working in teams, working on 
substantial projects and includes activities aimed at raising self 
esteem such as making group presentations. In addition to these 

structured activities, which clearly aim at developing some of the key 
competencies, even if only implicitly, there is the on-job training 
which includes work rotation and one to one training. However there are 
no really clear outcomes specified for the on-the-job training and the 
success of this part of the program depends on the quality and 
commitment of the individual trainer. There are currently plans to 
improve the job training through the development of clear standards and 
assessment sheets for supervisors. In workplace 324 there is the 
ability to finish an apprenticeship more quickly than the traditional 
three years. 
 
Similarly, workplace 324 has a selection procedure which includes 
testing of mathematics, English and science capacity. They have 
recently redesigned their training to incorporate competency based 
training and to integrate on and off-the-job components of their 
training strategy. Trainees start with off-the-job training which 
covers basic skills and broader personal development such as team 
building, communication and problem solving. Assessment of competence 
in the practical skills is undertaken. What follows is a mixture of 
off-and on-the-job training in the next two years which concentrates on 
the development of technical skills. In the third year skills are 
consolidated through a job rotation process which ensures all round 
skills development. They have also incorporated a developmental 
sequence to their training as is outlined in section 3.4. In the fourth 
year apprentices concentrate on higher level technical skills and on 
broader competencies areas such as customer service. In the latter area 
communication competencies are further developed. 

One well planned and organised electrical firm includes very structured 
training in their Skill Centres. This firm is well known for delivery 
of training to apprentices and others from a variety of enterprises 



outside their own company. Their approach to competency based education 
centres on completion and assessment of 92 mandatory and 80 optional 
trade tasks. Alongside this, the apprentices are explicitly trained in 
some of the key competencies such as communication, problem solving and 
collecting, analysing and organising information. At workplace 424 
there is a planned formal training strategy which incorporates a 
career/pay structure based on the development of competencies. In 
addition to the development of technical skills there is training in 
team skills, problem solving, communication and the principles and 
application of Total Quality Management. Thus at least some of the key 
competencies are addressed at this workplace.

So the big firms typically offer structured and planned training for 
their trainees/apprentices. However, it must be said that there is 
limited understanding of the nature, role, or purpose of the key 
competencies and very few examples of explicit attempts to develop 
broader key competencies were identified. There is no suggestion that 
such key competencies should or could be developed in isolation from 
the technical competencies that are being developed. There is a real 
danger however that the development of that version of competency based 
training which concentrates on the development of a myriad of unrelated 
skills will retard the development of the key competencies. 

There is a serious gap between the firms surveyed and international 
best practice in the development of these generic competencies. The 
best examples of development of key competencies in workplace settings 
known to the authors is the PETRA scheme in Germany. The PETRA project 
was recently initiated by the German Federal Government and the giant 
German manufacturing firm SIEMENS as a response to the rapid changes in 
technology that were affecting their industry. The project was a 
training initiative which aimed to develop in trainees a set of core 

skills considered essential in the manufacturing of complex electrical 
equipment. The flexible manufacturing process uses electronics and data 
processing to produce various versions of small series coils. Such a 
process also brings together trainees in electrical and mechanical 
work. 

The core skills that were identified by the training staff at Siemens 
as being essential in this manufacturing process were:

1.Ability to organise and carry out the task
2. Communication and cooperation competencies
3 Ability to apply techniques, think independently and solve problems
4. Work independently and accept responsibility
5. Ability to work under stress

Obviously these competencies are similar to the Mayer Committee key 
competencies.



The Siemens training team decided to try to integrate these core 
general skills into the traditional highly organised technical skills 
training program. They selected one of three ways to do this. Either 
trainees were asked to plan their own project or a small team planned 
individual work to be carried out by individuals or teams planned the 
work leaving each individual the responsibility for their own sub plans 
which were overseen by the team.

Each of the three methods comprised 6 steps:
1.information gathering
2.planning 
3.reaching a decision
4.carrying out the plan
5.assessing the results
6.final debriefing

1. The information gathering phase consists of the usual lecture on 
technical data needed to carry out the project, supplemented with 
modules which gave further information. The trainer does not however 
tell the students how to plan the task, rather they act as facilitators 
explaining how and where to find material. Trainees work in groups of 5 
or 6 during this phase. The aim of this phase, so far as the core 
skills are concerned, is to develop the capacity for self directed 
learning and independence as well as the capacity to cooperate.

2. In the planning phase, the groups plan how they will go about the 
task. They write on cards the various steps that need to be taken plus 
the safety considerations and the equipment needed for each step. The 
group works at its own pace and while the weaker trainees are helped by 
the trainer the group makes the decisions about the way to undertake 
the task.

3. Reaching a decision takes place in the whole group. The pros and 
cons of each of the plans are discussed in detail with the trainer. 
This phase integrates the technical skills with the capacity to think 
critically about the application of the techniques.

4. The task is carried out in groups of two. The time spent on planning 
means that this is done independently of the trainer who watches and 
monitors the capacity of trainees to co-operate, as well as keeping an 
eye on the technical skills of the trainees. 

5. In assessing the results, (for example in the programming of the 
flexible manufacturing system where circuit boards are printed 

automatically), self assessment is the main technique. Students are 
encouraged to match their products with the trade standard. Trainees 
critique each other's work and the group identifies any weaknesses. 



Thus the trainees develop skills of self criticism and the capacity to 
work in a team. The trainer undertakes random checks to ensure that the 
quality is acceptable.

6. In the final review phase the trainees and the trainer reflect on 
the whole job, discuss the technical questions and difficulties, and 
the trainer reports to the group his/her observation of the trainees' 
capacities in the core skills.

Naturally a scheme like the one outlined cannot hope to succeed without 
significant trainer training and the time to think through the core 
skills needed to undertake various jobs. 

The aim of the scheme is to ensure transferability of skills, the 
capacity to respond flexibly to new situations, to work independently 
and to take responsibility. These competencies are common to all jobs 
in the new manufacturing environment in which Siemens operates. They 
are achieved through the integration of technical and core skills 
incorporating adult learning principles. 

While such training would need to be seen as only a part of the process 
of developing broad competencies, it does provide a better framework 
for experimentation than currently exists in the enterprises involved 
in this study.

One of the major issues in the literature over many years has been the 
difficulties faced by small firms in undertaking training. While it is 
true that larger firms have the capacity to use a wider range of 
training techniques, there appears to be no reason why good training, 
albeit of a limited kind, cannot be undertaken in small firms. Clearly 
small firms cannot undertake systematic training on the PETRA model. 
However the six step cycle outlined above can be used in small firms. 
Much of the learning of the key competencies can be undertaken within 
the development of technical and attitudinal competencies associated 
with real work. What may be needed is a change to the way competence is 
conceived, from one which has capacity to undertake technical tasks as 
its core to one in which competence is seen as an integration of 
technical and general competencies. If this conception of competence is 
taken seriously then technical skills development in on-the-job one on 
one training will be seen in terms of simultaneous development of the 
key competencies. It would require the supervisor to think about 
projects and the trainee to consciously undertake projects within the 
real job which included the steps outlined. This could be done either 
individually, or, as in the case of Siemens, with small teams. 

For instance, the hairdressing industry consists of many small firms 
but there is a good deal of training in the industry. At workplace 121 
for example, the owner has a conceptualisation of the nature of the 
work which has led to him providing training which does appear to be 
successful. His view is that the trade centres on technical skills, but 



that these need to be integrated with attitudes and communication 
skills - the latter being the major part of successful hairdressing. 
His training scheme features gradual integration of the apprentice into 
the complexity of the work through one on one training. The technical 
skills are developed hierarchically, starting with blow waving which 
teaches trainees about the nature of hair, through cutting of short 
hair, then long hair, then colouring, perming and tinting. In addition 
to the staging of real work, the trainees are given after hours 
instruction on foam dummies. In addition the office manager works 

informally with staff on issues to do with ways of relating to 
customers and so on. 

Strategies for improving training
As will be clear from the above discussion and from a direct reading of 
the industry reports and case studies, there are substantial 
differences in the enterprises that we have examined in this study. 
These differences will exist in even greater variety in the wider NSW 
and Australian economies.
For this reason we believe that it is not possible to recommend simple 
uniform strategies for developing the key competencies in industry 
settings. 
Neither is it possible to recommend any strategies which will provide 
instant solutions to what is a complex and under researched issue. 
There are four reasons for this:
•We do not know enough about the nature of the mental processes that 
enable trainees to develop the key competencies; 
•There has not been sufficient experimentation with different types of 
training strategies and training materials. 
•The level of understanding of the key competencies amongst trainers 
and supervisors is quite low. While this has not prevented the key 
competencies being developed incidentally and implicitly in the course 
of other training activities, a highly desirable strategy, it has meant 
that the breadth and depth of key competencies possessed by trainees, 
has been limited. In order for a richer development of the key 
competencies we believe that trainers need to better understand them 
and to experiment with explicit training strategies which focus on the 
key competencies -though this must be within the context of other 
vocational activities.
•It is also important to understand that the key competencies are not 
equally complex. Some are likely to be quite easy to develop and others 
very difficult. Problem solving for example, is a highly complex 
phenomenon which will require much more time and more elaborate 
training strategies than a competency like teamwork. The former will 
require extensive practice through which the trainees actions can be 
internalised-that is phenomena which are external to the trainee 
gradually becomes part of the trainees mental schema. It will also 
require training methods to develop trainees' ability to sort the 
essential from the inessential. Further, trainees needs to develop ways 



of reflecting on their actions and being able to explain these to 
themselves and to others.

But even in the case of simpler competencies no one strategy will be 
sufficient. Immersion in real work is the strategy is fundamental in my 
view but in all cases this needs to be supplemented by other training 
strategies which help the trainee to make sense of this real work.
In virtually all the cases that were encountered in this study, there 
was evidence that trainees had developed some of the key competencies 
at least to a basic level. It is not possible to know with any 
confidence however, how these were developed. It is highly likely 
however that there will be a need to adopt multiple strategies to 
develop the key competencies. In addition the strategies will need to 
be repeated at different levels of sophistication as trainees mature 
and/or become more confident.
Taking into account all the caveats outlined above, it is possible to 
recommend the following strategies which we believe will result in 
trainees developing a wider range and greater depth of the key 
competencies.

1. There is a need for a substantial campaign to inform industry of 
both the range and levels of the key competencies and the fact that 
trainees need all of them, sometimes at more than a basic level. While 

this knowledge will make little difference of itself, we believe that 
it is the basis for the other strategies which follow. There needs to 
be a key competency `culture', analogous to the training culture 
discussed earlier in this report, before the can be fully developed in 
industry. Clearly this is a not a short term strategy.
2. The key competencies should never be seen as `stand alone' 
competencies. Ideally, the key competencies should be integrated with 
the competency standards of the industry, integrated at the curriculum 
level   (where curriculum exists) and integrated at the level of 
training strategies, assessment and reporting. Even where they are not 
integrated in the first two ways, it is essential that training in the 
key competencies should to be a part of training in vocational 
competencies. However traditional training strategies, such as one on 
one coaching or show and tell, will not be sufficient to develop the 
full range of key competencies in trainees. The development of key 
competencies requires trainees to develop mental schema which help them 
deal with variants of their vocational tasks. To accomplish this 
training will need to be more facilitative -aimed at providing 
opportunities for trainees to negotiate, think, reflect, assess 
themselves (and each other).
The best approach to developing such training is through developing 
sets of industry specific training materials which concentrate on 
processes trainers can use to develop the range and appropriate depth 
of the key competencies. 
2a. Materials



There is a need for industries to develop a set of simple short 
training materials for trainers/supervisors which identify 
opportunities to develop the key competencies in the context of 
vocational competencies. These should take the form of simple practical 
training strategies/processes which will explicitly focus on each of 
the key competencies but only in the context of other activities. 
The differences between small and large firms should be a specific 
focus of this material. For example, in workplaces which have a number 
of workers there will be opportunities to develop teamwork while the 
trainee is learning vocational competencies. In the food and beverage 
traineeship in a large hotel for example, the vocational competency may 
be banquet organisation. It is possible to deliberately organise this 
activity so that explicit teamwork, planning and communication 
competencies begin to be developed. This could be done by simply asking 
the team to meet, plan who was doing what, in what order. Next time 
trainees are asked to organise the banquet, ask that the roles are 
changed and so on. In all but the smallest firms in this industry such 
strategies will be appropriate. This project approach is in contrast to 
the usual directed `show and tell' approach which gives the trainees 
little opportunity to think about what they are doing. 
Similar approaches can be used in the electrical traineeship. It is 
possible to have small teams working on interpreting a complex circuit 
diagram and planning how to go about doing the wiring before they 
actually do the task. In many cases this will involve only a slight 
adaptation of existing training strategies.

The 6 step PETRA process outlined earlier is a useful model to follow, 
though other similar models may be equally effective.

EXAMPLE
In the food and beverage stream the materials would be in the form of 
one or two page sheets which outlined, for example, ways of developing 
teamwork. The following sheet could be used for both small and large 

firms.
Similar sheets, tailored to each industry and firm size, could be 
developed for all the key competencies 

TEAMWORK
One of the best ways of developing teamwork is through trainees 
undertaking complex activities such as setting up a 
restaurant/organising a banquet.
a) Organise the trainees to meet and discuss the variety of roles and 
tasks and who should do what. Ask them to write on a card the various 
steps each person has to take in what order and any OHS issues that 



need to be considered. You (the trainer/supervisor) should tell the 
trainees where to find material to assist them in their planning, 
rather than telling them what to do. This step begins to develop 
planning competencies, as well as some communication competencies

b) The pros and cons of each of the plans (if there is more than one 
group) are discussed with the trainer. This step integrates the 
technical skills with the capacity to think critically about the 
application of the techniques. It also forces the trainees to be able 
to justify their decisions and summarise their thinking.

c) The task is carried out. The time spent on planning means that this 
is done independently of the trainer who watches and monitors the 
capacity of trainees to co-operate, as well as keeping an eye on the 
technical skills /understanding of the trainees. 

d) In assessing the results, self assessment is the main technique. 
Trainees are encouraged to match their products with the trade 
standard. Trainees critique each other's work and the group identifies 
any weaknesses. Thus the trainees develop skills of self criticism and 
the capacity to work in a team. The trainer undertakes random checks to 
ensure that the quality is acceptable.

e) In the final review phase the trainees and the trainer reflect on 
the whole job, discuss the technical questions and difficulties, and 
the trainer reports to the group his/her observation of the trainees' 
capacities in the core skills.
In addition to developing teamwork this approach would begin to develop 
communication and planning competencies.

3. Wherever possible, trainees should be rotated around all the aspects 
of the organisations business. Trainees should be asked to keep a 
structured diary/journal which requires them to comment on their 
experiences in the variety of work situations. Such a diary provides 
the opportunity to think and reflect which is the basis of development 
of the mental schema outlined above. Diary keeping can also develop 
important dispositions such as seeking to clarify, seeking to evaluate 
etc which are part of the process of developing the key competencies. 
It is also possible to directly address the key competencies in the 
journal, for example, by asking the trainee to comment on their 
difficulties/successes in dealing with other people, expressing their 
ideas and information. 
This indirect training strategy for developing some of the key 
competencies will not of itself develop any of the key competencies but 
it is potentially a powerful integrating tool which might bring 
together in the mind of the trainee the variety of training strategies.
4. Mentoring or buddy approaches have proved to be successful in 
helping trainees to develop confidence and self esteem which are a 
prerequisite to developing the key competencies. There is however a 
need to provide mentors with a short training course or provide them 



with a few simple tips about how to undertake this role.

5 The level of formal training of trainers and supervisors is quite 
low. We recommend that there be a one/two day train-the-trainer course 
developed, which deals specifically with how to train in the key 
competencies. Such a course should contain training strategies such as 
modelling, coaching, scaffolding guided reflection and so on which are 
appropriate to the reality of industrial settings. The course also 
needs to tackle the issue of enhancing trainee esteem and other 
affective components of learning which have been identified as 
important in recent research on key competencies (Blagg 1993) Such a 
course should be a compulsory prerequisite to firms being able to take 
on trainees. While we realise that this will be seen as a burden by 
smaller firms, we believe it is an inescapable conclusion of this 
research that the greater the level of understanding of training issues 
the higher the quality of the training. While we would acknowledge that 
it is possible to develop some understanding and expertise in training 
without formal courses, the complexity of the issues involved in 
developing the key competencies make it necessary for trainers to 
develop understandings which are not easily developed without specific 
guidance. With the developments that have occurred recently in multi- 
media technology, it may be possible to develop interactive software 
which delivers such a training course and in addition provides the 
materials mentioned above. However the reality for most small firms is 
that the hardware is currently unavailable. 
6. There is a need to undertake research to investigate how on and off 
the job training can be integrated to develop the key competencies. One 
way of thinking about this issues is the distinction between 
declarative and procedural knowledge. The former is used to refer to 
the concepts and their interrelationships in any body of information, 
while the latter is about mental action used in knowledge application 
(Soden 1993). In undertaking simple workplace tasks, trainees use the 
latter. But when faced with unusual tasks there is a need to also use 
the former, ie schema which combine concepts (declarative knowledge) 
with the mental actions associated with particular tasks(procedural 
knowledge). There is a need to experiment with ways of developing these 
combinations through integrating on and off the job learning.
7. There will be a need to use a variety of strategies to develop each 
of the individual key competencies. The greater the number of 
opportunities of the trainee to think about the key competencies in 
different contexts and in different ways the more likely that the 
trainees will develop the range and appropriate depth of the key 
competencies.

The current research project

It was clear that there was no explicit attempt to develop the key 
competencies in any of the firms participating in the research in the 
first project. The aim of this project, Piloting Key Competencies in 



NSW On-The-Job Training, is to develop and trial a series of industry 
specific strategies for incorporating the Mayer key competencies (see 
Appendix 1) into on-the-job curriculum, delivery, assessment and 
reporting practices.  

The project is divided into two parts. The first part focuses on 
curriculum issues and the second part on delivery, assessment and 
reporting issues. For the first part, five industry agencies (Civil 
Contractors Federation - CCF, Timber and Building Materials Assoc - 
TABMA, Local Government Industry Training Committee, Beresford Concrete 
and the Automotive Training Board of NSW) have been selected, all of 
whom have recently developed courses which have an on-the job training 
component for which there is a written curriculum.
 
For the second part, the five industry areas are hairdressing, 

information technology, metals, clerical and hospitality. Within each 
of these industry areas, five work sites have been selected. They vary 
in size, scope of operation, and training practices. In total there are 
25 work sites.  

Methodology
A case study approach using an action research methodology has been 
selected as the best way to achieve this project's aims.

Action research is an inquiry process, rather than a technique applied 
to participants, in which researchers work with work-based trainers in 
an ongoing way over the life of the project. It is hoped that effective 
approaches/strategies for implementing key competencies will develop 
from a dialogue between researchers and trainers. The researchers both 
advise and learn from the workbased trainers about the problems to be 
faced and resolved. As issues are documented in different industry 
contexts, the researchers feed back the knowledge they acquire into 
their advice to the trainers. Typically the emphasis is on context, 
collaboration and practice.

Emerging Curriculum Issues
The first issue that arises is to what degree do key competencies 
compare with existing industry/workplace idea of generic skills. What 
we are discovering is that some industries appear to have incorporated 
generic competencies which closely resemble the key competencies into 
their national standards. If one looks at the TABMA example and lines 
up the key competencies against this industry's forty two "General 
Units of Competency" one finds that all the key competencies are 
represented in some detail with the exception of key competency 8 
`Using Cultural Understanding'. In Local Government the national 
competency standards have made the key competencies explicit in every 
unit of competence. 



This leads onto the next issue which is, if the key competencies 
compare favourably with existing industry/workplace ideas of generic 
skills then is there any need to make the them explicit in curriculum 
documentation? The situation here is that in industries where national 
competency standards have recently been developed (eg. CCF and Local 
Government) there is an assumption made by curriculum writers and 
industry representatives that any training documentation (eg. training 
specifications, course outlines and so on) which springs from the 
competency standards must, by virtue of its source, have the key 
competencies embedded in them, and because of this the key competencies 
do not need to be made explicit in on-the -job curriculum.  This is not 
necessarily the case and this kind of assumption needs to be tested 
each time new training materials are produced. 

On the issue of assessing key competencies separately from vocational 
outcomes there appears to be a mixed response. In one industry (TABMA) 
there is some evidence that this is already happening. Whereas in Local 
Government, offering a separate assessment or a separate credential is 
seen as neither feasible nor desirable. The training culture supports a 
much more job-specific emphasis and such a move would be seen as adding 
another layer of assessment to an already unwieldy exercise. Allowing 
trainees to actively engage in self assessment in order to monitor the 
development of the key competencies appears to be a possibility however 
there is a view that key competencies should appear as part of other 
modules rather than as separate general modules, so that if trainees 
are engaged in self assessment, it would be about their development in 
job specific modules in which key competencies are embedded, rather 
than in key competency specific modules. There is also a preference for 

the incorporation of descriptive comment on acquisition of key 
competencies to be incorporated into pre-existing reporting 
arrangements rather than the notion of offering a separate credential 
for the key competencies. 

Emerging Issues in the Delivery, Assessment and Reporting of Key 
Competencies
Twenty five case studies, spread over five industries are being 
examined in order to shed light on the above aspects. At all of the 
worksites, one or more strategies/approaches are being trialed in 
conjunction with trainees and trainers.
The strategies are attempting to examine the following hunches:
•Key competencies should be explicit in curriculum design, delivery and 
assessment.
•Key competencies are best developed within a real work context, but 
this needs to be supplemented by other strategies which help the 
trainee to make sense of this real work.
•key competencies development requires that student reflect upon, 
evaluate and articulate their own learning and performance of the key 



competencies.
•Key competencies are inter-related and overlap.  Opportunities which 
allow for learners to develop key competencies in a holistic way will 
provide the most meaningful development.
•There is a need for trainees to develop generalisations from practice 
that will stimulate the transfer of learning to other contexts(within 
their own work-low level transfer). Trainees need to consider what they 
have learnt in terms of how it might be applied elsewhere.

Some of the approaches/strategies that are being trialed include:
•Using key competencies to organise training, eg creating training 
scenarios/activities which incorporate the key competencies. An example 
is organising a banquet in the hotel industry - an activity which 
incorporates teamwork, communication, collecting evidence problem 
solving, mathematical skills.
•Using reflective devices such as a journal which outlines the key 
competencies which the trainee uses to reflect on the extent to which 
the key competencies are present in the work undertaken. This 
reflection is used as the basis of planning the work for the next task 
and so on.

Observations and Issues
It is still too early to provide any definitive picture for this part 
of the research. However it does appear in some cases that by helping 
trainees to concentrate on the presence of the key competencies in the 
work that they undertake, they are becoming more confident in 
undertaking such work. 

On the whole the value of key competencies as having a role in 
on-the-job training is generally acknowledged, but the value of 
referring explicitly to key competencies in training practices and 
reporting back in terms of key competencies is generally questioned by 
trainers.

Conclusion
Even after this project is finished much research will remain to be 
done. At best this research might indicate that some of the strategies 
being trailed will help some trainees to perform similar work more 
effectively in the same industry. More research will be need to done in 
the effectiveness of using multiple strategies to develop the key 
competencies in trainees. Perhaps some quasi experimental work might be 
possible, as might some longitudinal analysis of trainees/students to 
supplement what findings come out of this research. There is clearly a 

need to develop instruments which measure the level of the key 
competencies which trainees and students possess, even if such 
instruments can only be applied in highly contextualised situations.

There is fertile ground here for researchers to build on the work done 



in these two projects. The nature of workplace learning and the 
implications of this for formal education are areas in which much 
theory-building needs to take place. For this to occur it will require 
educationalists to set aside their assumptions about the dichotomies 
between education and training, practical and conceptual etc and join 
the few researchers who are currently working in this field in 
Australia. 
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KEY COMPETENCIES



Collecting, analysing and organising information
1locate and gather information from a range of sources relative to the 
task
2analyse information and organise it into a logical order

3present information for a particular purpose using a method 
appropriate to the needs of the audience
4evaluate the quality, validity and relevance of information
5evaluate sources of and methods used to obtain information

2

Communicating ideas and information
using both verbal and nonverbal modes of communication
1participate effectively in the two-way communication process
2identify purpose and audience
3respond to the social and cultural context of the communication
4choose an appropriate form and style
5communicate clearly, concisely and coherently
6give and respond to the feedback during the context of the 
communication
7check accuracy and appropriateness of the communication and revise 
where necessary

3

Planning and organising activities
1set goals
2respond to factors affecting priorities and determine priorities
3establish an appropriate process to both achieve goals and meet 
deadlines
4organise activities, establish time frames, implement and monitor the 
plan
5evaluate planning and organising (including own performance)

4

Working with others and in teams
1establish the purpose of objective of working with others or in a team
2identify different roles and perspectives when working with others
3negotiate and agree on roles and perspectives when working with others
4takes responsibility for own performance when working with others
5works cooperatively within a given time frame to achieve a shared 
objective
6evaluate strategies and their effectiveness in achieving a shared goal



5

Using mathematical ideas and techniques
1establishes a clear sense of purpose for using mathematical ideas and 
techniques
2select and apply appropriate ideas, procedures and techniques
3judge precision and accuracy
4evaluate solutions
5interpret the solution and evaluate its practical application

6

Solving problems
1identify, clarify and frame problems
2use a recognised strategy to draw on and adapt a range of processes to 
solve a problem
3anticipate problems and plan suitable response strategies
4evaluate outcomes and the problem solving process

7

Using technology
1choose and use appropriate technology in a given context

2use scientific and technological principles and practices
3apply stated OH&S standards when using technology
4uses knowledge, processes and skills to apply technology to a task
5evaluates the use made of the technology

8

(Using) cultural understandings (apply to achievement of common goals)

1identify elements of cultural cohesion and diversity
2recognise Australia’s Aboriginal heritage, political, social, economic 
and cultural traditions
3negotiate the diverse cultures in a group or organisation so as to 
achieve a common purpose
4identify how individuals and groups are interdependent on others
5interact with sensitivity, empathy and tolerance
6demonstrate an appreciation of the rights and responsibilities of 
individuals, groups and organisations within a local, national and 
global context
7evaluate the extent of the use made of cultural understanding in a 
given situation



Source document: Ministry of Education and Youth Affairs (NSW) Working 
Document Draft 4B, Key Competencies Project Oct. 1994


